
• Car registrations rose 11% in 
May 2015 vs May 2014.  New 
car registrations up 26% on 
same 5 months last year

• Services industry grew at its 
fastest rate in 3 months in May.  
PMI increased to 61.4 in May 
from 60.6 in April

• The CPI has inflation at -0.3% in 
May, with it being -0.7% in 
April.  Ireland’s headline 
inflation has been negative for 
the last six months.  

• Annual decreases in food, non-
alco beverages, furnishings, 
clothing footwear with rises in 
education (5%), restaurants & 
hotels (1.7%)

• Industrial production rose by 
1.7% in April according to the 
CSO.  On an annual basis 
production increased 9.7%

• Unemployment rate for May is 
now 9.8%

• Tax receipts are €700m ahead 
of projections this year already.

• Retail sales up 11% April YoY
• Unemployment now stands at 

9.9% Jan – Mar
• Department of Finance posted 

a surplus of €641m in the 5 
months to May compared with 
a deficit of €3.5bn this time last 
year.

• Jack Daniels are building a 
€44m distillery at Slane Castle 
opening in 2016.

• East Coast Bakehouse, with the 
former management team of 
Jacob Fruitfield Group at its 
helm, is planning to 
manufacture its own biscuit line 
in Drogheda, creating 100 jobs 

• Tesco is again the biggest 
grocer in Ireland with 25.2% 
market share. Supervalu 24.8%.

• Grocery inflation is now at 0.6% 
compared to 0.2% previously 

• New tractor registrations up 9% 
in May but YTD, 5% below last 
year’s figure

• One case of suspected BSE 
found on an Irish farm.

• Irish Pride looks to have a new 
owner in Hovis who bought the 
company’s debt & replaced 
receivers with Kieran KPMG

• Dairy Farmers are facing just 
under 30% cut in May milk 
prices amid Superlevy bills 
ranging from €1k – €100k.

• Moy Park, which is Northern 
Ireland’s biggest employer has 
been sold to Brazilian company 
JBS for $1.5bn.  Moy Park 
employs over 8,000 people.

• 1000 new apprentices have 
been taken on since the start of 
this year, which is double the 
number for the same period in 
2013. 

• The value of new construction 
projects started this year 
dropped by 1/5 in Q1 YoY.  This 
is a drop of €330m.

• The value of planning 
applications in Q1 are up 42%.

• Planning applications in Dublin 
were up 155% YoY

• Coffey Construction profits 
were up 77% to €6m for the 
Galway firm in 2014.  The firm 
employs 155, down from 224 
which resulted in staff costs 
declining by 21.5%.

• Central Statistics Office reports 
a 96.7% rise in planning 
permissions for housing units in 
Q1, YoY.  PP for apartments 
were up a huge 305%  Q1, YoY

• Savills believe there could be a 
slowdown in house prices for 
the Dublin area in September 
when the old-style mortgage 
approvals have run out and we 
will then see the effects of the 
new-style mortgages from the 
Central Bank
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• VAT receipts up 10.3% in April 
YoY

• Income Tax receipts up 6.3% 
April YoY

• Income tax collected to end of 
May was €7.04m YoY increase 
of 6.7% or €440m

• Tax receipts are €700m ahead 
of projects this year already.

• €126m of hotel transactions 
took place in Q1 which is an 
increase of 37% YoY.

• Project Crystal with 7 hotels 
guiding at €35m is at advanced 
stage of negotiation.

• Ostan Gweedore Hotel, 
Donegal, put on market along 
with 6 apartments ‘Dun Na 
Mara’ for €600k.

• Red Cow Moran hotel due to 
double its room size to 100 
bedrooms

• Bewleys Hotels are in for 
rebranding to the Clayton 
Hotels brand following Dalatas
takeover of them earlier this 
year.  Clayton will be the 
biggest hotel brand in the 
country with 1,900 bedrooms.  
€27m will be spent on 
upgrades.

• Hastings, the hotel operator is 
to create 150 jobs at a £30m 
luxury hotel in Belfast.  The 
hotel will be in the tallest 
commercial building in Ireland, 
Windsor House.  The new hotel 
will be called the Belfast Grand 
Central Hotel and will have 200 
bedrooms.  The chain also owns 
the Merrion in Dublin.

• Japan.  Economy grew at an 
annualised pace of 3.9% in Q1. 
Revised upwards from 2.4%.

• China: Prices in China are falling 
which belie a much worse 
economic slowdown than 
previously thought.  GDP rates 
show a slowing from quarterly 
YoY expansion of nearly 20% in 
2011 to 5.8% in Q1.  National 
output fell from 9.5% to 7% in 
the same period.  

• China: Average revenue growth 
for listed companies fell from 
30% in Q1 2011 to 0.7% Q1 
2015. 



• Greece: 3rd June.  Greek bonds 
rise amid talk of troika bailout 
agreement.

• 4th June.  Threatens to miss the 
IMF loan repayment due 
tomorrow.  PM Alexis Tsiparas
was in Brussells and called on 
creditors to show some 
‘realism’.

• 5th June: Athens defers 
payment of €300m due to IMF.  
Instead they plan to pay the 4 
instalments due to the IMF this 
month in one tranche at month 
end

• 12th June: IMF walked out of 
talks blaming ‘major 
differences’ and saying no deal 
had been agreed.

• 16th June: Last-ditch talks 
collapsed and 24 hours later, 
Alexis Tsipras the Greek PM 
vowed not to give in to 
demands by creditors and 
accused them of ‘pillaging’ 
Greece.  He said it was up to 
them to now come up with a 
rescue plan to save Greece 
from bankruptcy.

• 17th June: Angela Merkel said 
she ‘unfortunately’ saw no sign 
of easing the deadlock between 
Greece & its creditors.

• Greece 19th June: Bailout talks 
collapsed and the EU called an 
emergency meeting for all PM’s 
& Presidents for Monday 22nd

June.
• Greece: 23rd June.  Emergency 

talks yesterday showed EU 
leaders welcoming first 
concessions in months and aims 
for further talks this week.  
Concessions include raising 
pension age to 67.

• Consumer prices in the euro 
zone rose for the first time in 
six months in May bringing 
inflation to 0.3%

• Spain: IMF has raised its 
forecast for the 2nd time in 3 
months for Spain and believes it 
is on course to expand by 3.1% 
this year which is above the 
European average.

• Germany grew 0.3% QoQ
• Q1 France expanded 0.6% QoQ
• Q1 Italy up 0.3% QoQ, 
• Q1 Spain up 0.9% QoQ
• Q1 Cyprus GDP has grown for 

the first time since 2011, 
following a rise of 1.5% in Q1 
following 14 successive 
quarterly economic 
contractions
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• Spain: unemployment running 
at 24%.  Eurozone GDP rose 
0.4% QoQ in Q1, and 1% YoY 
fuelled by household demand 
and investment.

• Car sales rose at their slowest 
pace in 6 months in May due to 
fears re Greece & 
unemployment

• The ECB says that the 
quantitative easing is working 
with inflation bottoming out 
from zero to 0.3% in May.  The 
first time it has been positive in 
six months.  The ECB says the 
recovery is on track exactly with 
their projections.  Growth for 
2015 is predicted at 1.5%.

• Some leading authorities on 
geriatric care have warned that 
the healthcare system is 
unprepared for the ‘tsunami’ of 
impending elderly patients.  
They have said that the growing 
number of people over 65 is 
putting great strain on acute 
hospital systems and calls for 
Ireland to base their model on 
the British NHS.  Calls to up-
train doctors to specialise in 
geriatric care rather than hiring 
new consultants may be more 
effective.  

• Bed days used by people over 
65 has increased from 47.9% in 
2004 to 50.9% in 2013.  
Meanwhile the number of beds 
decreased in that time by 
almost 1,500.

• By 2050 the cost of long term 
care for older people is due to 
increase from 0.9% of GDP to 
1.8% of GDP.

• Health spending for the first 
five months to May was €21m, 
or 0.4% greater than forecast

• Dealmaking in the US hit a 
monthly record in May 
outstripping the highs during 
the bubble.  Overall value of 
mergers & acquisitions was 
$243bn in May 2015 compared 
to $226bn in May 2007, $213bn 
in Jan 2000.

• US economy contracted in Q1 
with annualised GDP growth 
falling from 2.2% in Q4 2014 to 
-0.7%.  Bad weather was a 
contributing factor.  

• Non-farm payrolls increased in 
April/May to 251k, up from Q1s 
195k average.

• Q2 unemployment rate fell to a 
7 year low of 5.4% for April, and 
back up to 5.5% for May

• Vehicles sales at 10 year high.
• Housing starts rose by 12.5% in 

April / May from Q1
• The Fed predicts GDP growth of 

2% this year, down from a 2.5% 
projection in March.  Growth of 
2.5% is projected for 2016

• Home resales surged to a 
5.5year high in May with FTB’s 
coming on-stream.  Overall 
economic activity improved 
making it more likely the Fed 
Reserve will raise interest rates 
later this year.

USA +2.9% Q1
CHINA +7% Q1
Japan -0.9% Q1
Britain +2.9% Q1
Euro area +1% Q1
Germany +1% Q1
France +0.8% Q1


